St. Charles Parish
Planning Board of Commissioners
August 6, 2009


Minutes


PZR-2009-17 requested by Foundation Materials for a change in zoning classification from C-2 to M-1at lot 26-B, 27-A, and 27-B, 10500 Airline Hwy, St. Rose. Council District 5.

Mr. Romano:  The applicant requests rezoning from C-2 to M-1 in order to resolve a conflict with the use that was stated on the building permit application and the actual use of the property.  In 2006 the property owner, Tassin Family Partnership, obtained a building permit for an “office/warehouse” for Foundation Materials.  There was no mention of heavy equipment or materials being stored on the site outside of a building; however, that is how Foundation Materials uses the site.  Outdoor storage requires C-3 zoning and a Special Permit or M-1 or higher zoning.  Because the site is surrounded by outdoor storage and heavy equipment, staff recommended that rezoning to M-1 is the better remedy, and the applicant applied.  If the site is rezoned to M-1, the existing building will encroach on the required 25’ setback (10’ at the nearest point, a 225 sq. ft.  triangle of encroachment); the building will become a legal nonconformity.  The applicant is preparing plats to complete a resubdivision of all three lots into one; the resulting lot will conform to width and area requirements.

In order to receive a recommendation for approval, a rezoning request must meet all of the criteria of at least one of the three tests listed in Applicable Regulations.  This application meets all of the criteria of the third test.   As an expansion of an existing M-1 zoning district, the request is not for a spot zone.  Considering the neighboring heavy equipment rental and automotive junkyard uses, rezoning to M-1 cannot be considered to limit the value of neighboring properties or adversely affect the reliance that neighboring property owners and occupants have placed on existing zoning. The Department recommends rezoning approval.

Mr. Booth:  This is a public hearing for PZR-2009-17 anyone here to speak in favor, please step forward.  Please state your name and address for the record.

Paul Tassin, 29 Chateau Palmer.  

Mr. Booth:  You’re just trying to get this to the right zoning for the usage there now?

Mr. Tassin:  Yes.

Mr. Booth:  Any other comment?  

Mr. Tassin:  No

Mr. Booth:  Anyone else here to speak in favor of?  Anyone to oppose this please step forward.  The public hearing is closed.  Any Commission discussion or questions?

Mr. Clulee:  I don’t see a problem with this, they got all up and down the highway.

Mr. Booth:  This is in my district and in 2006 when they built the building, it did improve the area.  The only people it would affect in the rear would be the alligators.  There’s no one to complain.  I’m in favor of it because it is in my district and I believe it is the right thing to do.  Let’s call for the vote. 

YEAS:

Wolfe, Dufrene, Booth, Gibbs, Clulee, Foster

NAYS:
None

ABSENT:
Becnel

Mr. Booth:  That passes unanimously with Mr. Becnel being absent this evening. This will be on the September 8th Council public hearing.

